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EDITORIAL

We hope you enjoy the variety of articles in this newsletter.  The next edition will be produced towards the end of the year.
Robert Cater (Robert@thecaters.org.uk) 
Anne Deebank (anne.deebank@virgin.net) Editors.

A NEW PRESIDENT FOR THE ASSOCIATION

At our AGM at Bridlington Priory on Saturday 10 May, Barrie Dove was elected as our new President for the next three years. 

The members of the Scarborough Branch had prepared an absolutely superb tea beforehand in the Priory rooms, after which everyone returned to the Priory itself for the meeting. I counted 110 members present. The Service in the choir stalls had been attended before tea by a large number of members. The other business of the meeting was the usual round of accepting annual accounts etc, which was briskly accomplished under the guidance of our retiring President, Deborah Thorley. 

It was unusual in that there were two candidates for the post of President, Adrian Moreton of Wakefield Cathedral and Barrie Dove of St Anne’s RC Cathedral, Leeds. The last time I remember an election was at Penistone some forty years ago, when the candidates were then Vernon Bottomley and Norman Chaddock.

Each candidate was allowed to speak to the meeting for two minutes, followed by two minutes from their proposers,  John Courtney for Adrian and Neil Donovan for Barrie. The immediate thing that struck me was that they were both two worthy contenders for the post. Both fully recognised that in a changing world the activities of the Association need to change. These activities covered not only Association events like the Snowdon Dinner and the Final of the Sunday Service band striking competition, but also fresh ideas for the recruitment and retention of new ringers and the desirability of closer relations between all the Branches of the Association. This last aspect is not an easy one to satisfy, as our Association may well be the one with the largest geographical spread in England. 

Both proposers then related the candidates’ many personal attributes and ample experience for the post. In the end, a paper vote was taken and Barrie declared elected.

Other Officers elected unopposed at the meeting were Simon Reading as Peal Secretary and Emma Baxter as Web Master. At its close, Deborah was warmly thanked for her work as President over the last six years and was presented with a bouquet of flowers as a token of the Association’s appreciation. 

Bob Cater.
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Photograph: Deborah Thorley, our Retiring President, flanked (left) by Adrian Moreton and (right) Barrie Dove.

PRESIDENT’S  INTRODUCTION 

I am very honoured to have been elected as your new President at the Annual General Meeting at Bridlington on Saturday 10th May, and I thank those who voted for me. I can assure you all that I will do my utmost to carry on the fine traditions of the Yorkshire Association.

I live in Knaresborough and ring at the Roman Catholic Cathedral in Leeds for Sunday Services and on Practice nights. I have been Chairman of the Western Branch since 2005 and I also represent the Yorkshire Association on the Central Council.

One of my main aims as President is to make all Branches feel more part of our Association and to encourage their members to take a more active part in Association matters. To that end I intend to make regular visits to all Branches especially their AGMs, striking contests, and training days. I have contacted all Branch Secretaries to obtain their calendars of events for this year.

Also, very importantly, the recruitment of new ringers and the retention of existing ringers is a must for all Association towers. I will assist and encourage all Branches to hold regular training days and to set up Ringing Centres where necessary to help these aims.

Thirdly, I would like to encourage the restarting of the inter-branch striking contest, maybe in a different format from the way it has been held in the past, and to try to make this into a more social event.

I will also carry out a complete review of the Snowdon Dinner.

I am also taking forward the popular Life Members’ Day that was introduced by our last President. This will be held this year on Saturday 30 August; more details elsewhere.

I am also restarting the Standing Sub Committee to bring forward proposals and ideas to General Meetings. This committee is a compact group – the President, the General Secretary, the Ringing Master and the Chairmen of each Branch (or their designated replacements).

These are just a few of my plans for our Association over the next three years.

I do intend to be approachable and to listen to (but not necessarily agree with!) all points of view. So please don’t hesitate to contact me and let me know what you think about things.  I look forward to meeting many of you over the coming months.

Barrie Dove

President Y A C R

barrie.dove1@ntlworld.com

THE EX-PRESIDENT’S CLOSING THOUGHTS
By the time you read this the YACR will have a new President and I will have become another Past President. I do not want to write about my time as President, that will be for another to write at some time in the future, but I do want to express my thanks to all who have helped to make my time as President an enjoyable period.
When I was elected President of YACR it was the first time that a woman had been elected to this post (and I hope that another will hold the post in the not too distant future). However, being the first woman to do something in ringing is not unusual for my family.
There have been ringers in my family for six generations. During the First World War, two of my great aunts were taught to ring at Thorne to keep the bells ringing whilst the men were away. At this time Thorne ringers received payment for ringing for services and a register of attendance was kept. However, Jennie and Lillian were not allowed to be paid because they were not recognised as full members of the Thorne band.
In 1951 a young lady ringer, Paddy Reeves (my mum), was elected as a member of the York Minster society. In order for her to be elected as a member of this society, the all male membership had to meet to change the rules. This meeting and Paddy’s election to the society were recorded in the Yorkshire Evening Press. 
Peal ringing has always been popular in my family. My eldest sister Katharine rang her first peal in 1967. She went on to ring 100 peals by age 14 years and 5 months and 250 peals a month before her 18th birthday. She is recognised as being the youngest person to reach these totals.
One final first is not about my family but about where I learnt to ring. I learnt to ring at Wilby in Suffolk. In 1873 when the bells at Laxfield (the neighbouring village to Wilby) were rehung, the bellhangers were amazed to see an old lady by the name of Chenery from Wilby ringing a bell. This is the first, recognised, written proof of a woman ringing.

As I complete my term of office as President I am honoured to continue the tradition of lady’s firsts. Hopefully the next generation of girls in the family will themselves also achieve some notable firsts in the future.








Deborah Thorley
ASSOCIATION NEWS
Bell Repair Fund Grants - 2008

The BRF sub committee announced the following grants awarded to towers for 2008 at the Association’s General Committee Meeting in March.  With a possible total of £23,953 available for distribution (this figure is based on projected income over the next three years), we discussed eight projects and recommended grants to six totalling £11,350. For two other projects, which are in the very early stages, we gave support, which should help with local fundraising etc.
	Tower  
	Work   
	Cost
	Grant

	Clapham
	Rehang 3 and augment to 6               
	£36,409                    
	£4,500                             

	Harrogate St Wilfrid
	Replace wheels and headstocks       
	£7,180 + VAT           
	£850

	Horton in Ribblesdale     
	Augment from 4 to 6                                                                 
	‘Support’


	

	Hutton Buscel                
	Refurb of clappers and frame               
	£645.22                     
	£100



	Long Preston                   
	Rehang 3 in existing frame on new grillage
	£22,645.00+VAT       
	£2,500

	North Rigton
	New ring of 6                                                                        
	‘Support’
	

	Pateley Bridge                 
	Re-design wheel arrange-ment at front end of ring  
	£3,070.00 + VAT        
	£400

	Kirkby Overblow
	Augment to 6                                              
	£24,000 aprox
	£3,000


The next meeting of the sub-committee will be held on 10th February 2008 to consider applications.   Applications for grant aid should be made in writing and accompanied by estimates from competing firms on their headed notepaper. and sent  to the Chairman Ian Johnson, Elm Tree Farm,  Fearby, Ripon, North Yorkshire, HG4 4ND by 31st December 2008.   Please feel free to give me a ring if you need advice on your application or you think a word from me can help your PCC make a decision. 
D Ian Johnson
 Committee Convener    
BRF Donations - New type of donation envelope

For every £1 donated to the Bell Repair Fund, the Fund can obtain a repayment of 25p from the Inland Revenue under the Gift Aid rules. The only requirement for the donation to qualify is that the donor is a UK taxpayer.

To simplify donations to the Fund a new type of envelope has been introduced for collections at Association meetings. This does away with the need to fill in a second form relating to personal details and it is hoped that the new arrangement will be more widely used.

The annual Gift Aid repayment to the Fund is between £500 and £600. But only about 200 of the Association’s 1800+ members currently make donations under Gift Aid. It is hoped the new arrangements will increase this number and therefore increase the annual tax repayment.

Another useful source of income to the Fund are donations made by Standing Order. Currently about 20 members make donations this way amounting to almost £1,000 a year. If you wish to contribute in this manner, I do have a supply of suitable forms.

Tony Stamp

0113 250 2488

tony@stamprawdon.plus.com

The President’s Open Day
Saturday 5th April unfortunately did not dawn bright and clear over Batley, but very wet with sleet. This did not bode well for a whole day of tower grabbing on the President’s Open Day. However, by 9.45 the weather had brightened up and stayed so for most of the rest of the day.
The brave, or foolish, depending on your point of view, formed a queue at Batley awaiting the start time of 9.30. Your president, stewarding at Batley, waited for the key holder to arrive before leaping out to encourage the now wet ringers to part with their money and give them details of parking at the rest of the towers. From Batley, the tower route wound up to Keighley for lunch and then back to Ossett, taking in 22 towers altogether. 
I would like to take this opportunity to thank all the towers that allowed us the use of their bells during the day. I would especially like to thank the Churches Conservation Trust who agreed to let us ring at Halifax All Souls. I would also like to thank all the people who helped out on the day as tower stewards ensuring that the day ran smoothly.
Ringers came from all over the country to take advantage of the opportunity to get some more ‘ticks in the book’. Most did not have any difficulty with finding their way around. Indeed, the only ringers who got lost were from Pickering (plus friends from Bristol and Leeds). Their excuse was that they had not been given the correct map. They tried phoning me for help, but saying they were lost somewhere between Brighouse and Kirkheaton and that they had just passed the Peacock pub, was not helpful. Luckily they were seen again and did make it to a few more towers! 

The aim of the day was to raise money for the BRF. Overall, the day raised £554.20. £170 of this was donated to individual towers leaving £389.20 for the BRF. Many people Gift Aided their donations, so the total raised will be about £600. I have (foolishly?) agreed to organise another Open Day next year – watch this space!








Deborah Thorley

What Central Council Members from Yorkshire have been up to.

I thought it might be of interest to know what all the members of the Central Council of Church Bell Ringers who come from Yorkshire have been doing in the past year or so. 

Firstly, the YACR elected Representatives -

Deborah Thorley:  For the three years that I represented YACR on CCCBR I was a member of the Biographies Committee. The remit of the committee is to record biographical details of all past and present members of the CCCBR.  My particular role on the committee was to write up the official biography sheets of CCCBR members who had died. When I acquired the lever arch file of plastic pockets containing details of deceased members I realised that it was a number of years since this writing up had been done. I decided to concentrate on the first half of the alphabet. It may seem like an easy task to write up these biographies. However, getting members to fill in simple sheets of information is easier said than done. Some of the plastic pockets contained a wealth of information, however many contained very little. Over the years I have tried to fill in the gaps and have succeeded in completing the official biographies for approx.80 deceased members.

Dinah Rhymer: I also have served on the Biographies Committee of the CC from 2005-2008 and during that time I have entered data of past and current Council members from Tom Lock’s original loose leaf records onto computer discs for future reference.  These records finish in the 1970s and form part of the archive material for the Committee which is charged with keeping an up-to-date record of ringing activities of all past and current Council members.  I have also contacted numerous members by post and email to chase up their details, but this is proving to be remarkably fruitless, even with members from Yorkshire!
Neil Donovan: I was elected to the CC PR Committee last year, having been a co-opted member during the previous 12 months. The terms of reference are: 'To establish and maintain goodwill and mutual understanding of church bell ringing between the Central Council, its officers, committees and members, bell ringers, associations/guilds/societies in the British Isles and overseas, church authorities, the media, and the general public.' All of 

which means activities such as producing promotional and support material for ringers and parishes, handling complaints about bells, sponsoring the Ringing Road Show and promoting ringing for special occasions amongst others.

In the last year, I have been involved with the production of Recruiting Posters, which are now available in A3 and A4 sizes, and a CD with Powerpoint presentations (80 slides) which can be used to give illustrated talks to, mainly, non-ringers and also at Tower Open Days and Exhibitions. I was 'press-ganged' into recording my voice as narrator on the CD. I'm pleased to say that one of my photos of the bells ringing at Howden Minster, taken in 1998 for the 'Ring -In-2000' campaign, is used on the recruitment poster, on the Bells & Bellringing CD and appears on the front page of the CCCBR website. News has also reached me that the photo has been used on a pub sign in Cheshire - I am investigating!

Andrew Aspland: For three years Andrew has been a member of the CC’s Committee for Redundant Bells, whose role is to advise on churches affected by redundancy and to keep in contact with all relevant statutory bodies, especially regarding bells.

The Committee’s report to the forthcoming CC meeting says that in 2007 the Committee provided much advice and has played a major role in rescuing the old bells from a church in Northampton. It congratulated the Keltek Trust in working alongside itself. The Committee has written to all dioceses and others pointing out the increasing value of bells now that the price of bell metal is rocketing.  29 churches were made redundant in 2007. The Committee continues with its computerized listing of details of bells in all redundant churches. (Written for Andrew, who could not do so because of work pressures).

Robert Cater: I have been a Representative since our AGM in May 2007 when I was elected to complete the three-year term of Arnold Smith, following his emigration to New Zealand. I was co-opted onto the Ringing Centres Committee (see later for what it does) to carry out some of its administrative tasks.   I had previously arranged a one-day Conference near Coventry for the Committee for about 50 people in March 2007 and I’ve since fixed four regional Seminars and the venues for the Committee’s quarterly meetings. I’ve also collected and collated the annual reports from all the 37 Ringing Centres up and down the country which are ‘CC Recognised’. 

Secondly, Honorary CC Members from Yorkshire -

Barrie Dove: I have been a member of the Education Committee for the past five years. During the last year, I have become Chairman of this Committee following the retirement of the previous Chairman.  We devise and carry out courses for Associations, our most popular being the "MTM" course. (Management, Teaching & Maintenance). Our publications cover topics where there is a perceived gap in the repertoire; currently we are working on an updated "Beginners Handbook". The Education Committee also initiated the popular "NRT" chatline which provides support to learners and teachers and now has about 1000 members.  I personally find this a demanding, but enjoyable Committee to lead.

 

Gail Cater:  I became an Honorary Member of the CC four years ago after giving up as a Representative of another Association when Bob and I moved back to Yorkshire. This enabled me to continue as Chairman of the Ringing Centres Committee, which promotes the development of new Ringing Centres and supports existing ones.  I chaired the Conference last year which Bob has already mentioned.  It presented new ideas and examples of good practice to existing Ringing Centres.  I then chaired two of the four regional seminars which Bob arranged up and down the country. They gave support to people thinking about setting up new Centres.  The Committee also runs two annual competitions with £500 prizes on behalf of The Worshipful Company of Founders, one for the best Ringing Centre and the other for the best group who have encouraged young ringers.

Finally - David Hull (although not a CC Member) volunteered to assist with the setting up of the CC’s new Ringing Foundation and has become its Chairman. We’ll have to have a separate article about this in a future edition of the Newsletter.

From the start of the CC Meeting in Newcastle upon Tyne on Monday 26 May, the Association’s five Representatives are Andrew Aspland, Neil Donovan, Barrie Dove, Dinah Rhymer and Brian Sanders. They were elected at our General Meeting last September and will serve on the CC until the start of its meeting in May 2011. Gail Cater continues as an Honorary Member of the CC until its meeting in 2009. 

I trust you can see that for our Yorkshire members, being on the Central Council isn’t a sinecure! If you want to justify to our members why you wanted the job in the first place, one good way of proving it is to do some work for the CC.









Bob Cater

Education Committee

The Harrogate Course

On the 4-6 April, John Leech and Susan Laycock arranged a Course as a sequel (sic) to Whirlow Grange. There were two different groups. One on 6 bells, taught by Philip Gay, and one on 8 bells taught by Andrew.

When I arrived I was escorted to my room which I was sharing with my granny by Susan. Soon after we had all met each other and felt a little less nervous, we went to dinner in the school dinning hall. Afterward me and granny met our tutor, Phil Gay, and then went to Sharow tower for our first ring of the course. Phil found what we were capable of and then chose what he thought was right for us to learn at that stage.

On Saturday we were both up early to grab a cubicle shower before anyone else came! We then made our own breakfast in the flat below our bedroom. Before we set off to go ringing we had a well needed theory session, I’m quite glad that we did otherwise I would have struggled a lot more with getting my bobs correct as I was doing a touch of plain bob doubles for the first time. Afterward we made our way for our practical session at Boroughbridge. It was a very nice tower and lovely bells to ring. We chose lunch at the tower off the menu and then when we all arrived at the Black Bull it was laid out for us. We then went for another practical session at Aldborough and by then the bobs were becoming a lot clearer, thanks to Dinah. When we arrived back at Ashville College we heard there was a lecture on how to splice a bell rope so me and granny gave it a go and it was really very interesting, I even got to take a rope I spliced on my own home! We then had dinner and made our way to the next practical session at Pateley Bridge which I found was the most challenging tower of the lot as the bells were so light you hardly needed any pull at all and not to mention that the treble and 2nd  didn’t have stays! When we got back to Ashville we were both absolutely exhausted and we both went out like a light!

After Breakfast me and granny decided to do some handbells for a change and I’m very glad we did as I now know how to plain hunt on 6 bells so I’m very pleased with that! 

At our next tower St Wilfreds Dinah helped me through a touch and amazingly I got through it so I couldn’t have been happier, thanks Dinah! After lunch we all said goodbye to each other and then made our way home.

When I did my practice at my tower Settle I got through a touch without any help, so however Dinah and Phil taught me IT WORKED!   And just to say I will definitely be going again next year as it was such an achieving experience. THANKYOU!

Emily Shrimpton, aged 11

 Settle Tower. 
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The photograph shows some of the Course attendees. 
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FROM THE BRANCHES
Cleveland and North Yorkshire Branch

Brompton St. Thomas
 Installation of the bells recovered from Denholme is well under way and should be completed in a matter of weeks. The frame has been installed and the bells, plus fittings, hung.  Final adjustments to the bells, completion of the sound proofing  and re-instatement of the clock are in progress. All work, including recovering the bells from Denholme has been carried out by members of the Cleveland and North Yorkshire Branch.

Gerry Parsons

Scarborough Branch 
Edwin King Celebrates 40 years. 
It was with great pleasure that the Scarborough ringers and colleagues from all over the Branch came to celebrate Edwin King’s 40th anniversary as Tower Captain of St Mary’s last October.  Mementos of the occasion were presented to Edwin and Yvonne and the man himself was encouraged to make a speech, which went along the lines of “Thank you everybody.  I’d no idea about this.  I’m knocked sideways – speechless.”     
Since so many people were involved in the secret event, I daren’t mention any individual for fear of offending anyone I miss out, so thank you to everybody.  However, I think special mention should be made of Gary Joce who incurred the wrath of Edwin (not pretty I am reliably informed) for his delaying tactics on the evening.
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 [image: image9.emf] The photos show (left) Edwin and Yvonne with their gifts and (right) the assembled crowds                      
Striking Competition.  
Our Striking Competition was held on a chilly afternoon in March at Hovingham.  Only six teams entered, which was perhaps no bad thing for our judges, Barrie Dove and Janine Jones, who were ensconced in our Ringing Master’s camper van which had been brought out of hibernation early especially for the event.   Pickering won for the second year running – although it should really have been Scalby’s turn! – but the honours of the day went to the Brompton/Wykeham team who came 3rd after several years of the wooden spoon!  Well done to them, and watch out Pickering!
Scarborough Branch Young Ringers.  
Our young ringers have enjoyed a couple of practices during school holidays and in the Christmas Holidays rang a quarter peal of Bob Doubles at Pickering.  The ringers were Ben and Jack Young, Justin Cooper, Martin Brewster and Simon Percy, who conducted.  Congratulations also to Simon for conducting his first peal, Cambridge Major, in March. 
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Yorkshire Association of Change Ringers

Jasper Whitfield Snowdon Dinner 2008
Woolley Hall, Wakefield WF4 2JR (junction 38 M1)

Saturday 18th October 2008
commencing at 7:00pm for 7:30pm

In the company of

Paul Rogers – Professor of Peace Studies at Bradford University

and

Ian McMillan – Yorkshire Community Poet, broadcaster, journalist, programme-maker
and former ringer at Darfield

Tickets £28.00 each - please apply early as ticket numbers are limited 
for further information and to order tickets contact:

John Courtney 01924 380811(home) or 01274 266817(work) – email johnaycee@aol.com

  Accommodation is not available at the venue but there are a number of hotels nearby 

Western Branch

Tower Representatives’ Day at Bingley

(Ringing Some Bells)

Approximately thirty representatives found their way to comfortable rooms off Bingley‘s cobbled Main Street last October.  The Clapham contingent of three was fortunate to have an experienced guide who knew roughly where the rooms are but for new brethren a map would have been useful.  The following are some impressions from the day. 

Inside things were busy with last minute preparations.  We were directed downstairs for substantial refreshments and familiar faces then to the large meeting room for the business of the day.  The meeting was off to a prompt start with Barrie Dove making introductions, explaining the purpose of the day and outlining the programme for the afternoon and evening.  It was good to hear him confirm that the objectives of the Yorkshire Association of Change Ringers include promoting and furthering the art of change ringing, the recruitment and retention of ringers and good fellowship.  By the end of the afternoon we were to see their importance!

Jane Lynch then presented the results of the Western Branch’s first ever survey of ringers’ practice and problems, their willingness to help others and their need for help from others. In a revealing exercise we were all given ’post-it’ notes bearing anonymous comments taken from the many survey forms which had been returned. One by one these were stuck on the flip board, yielding some surprises and sounding a few alarm bells. It appears that several ringers find the Branch too big, too unwieldy, covering too large an area and demanding too much travel, giving bell-ringing too big a carbon footprint for today‘s needs. Others feel that the gulf between ringing call changes and ringing more elaborate methods is too great, difficult to bridge. Some more advanced ringers unwittingly, in their enthusiasm, seem to keep beginners at bay, developing their own admirable skills rather than working to enhance the uncertain and hesitant skills of the newcomers who may be the lifeblood of tomorrow’s towers. Perhaps for this sort of reason there was reluctance on the part of some towers to ask for help, they don’t want to be ‘taken over’ by a flying squad of experts. This was all a bit of an eye opener and gave pause for thought, even rang a few bells.

Armed with these impressions we divided into discussion groups to spend a good hour considering some of the issues which had been touched on. In the subsequent feedback we learned that recruiting and retention may be affected by young people feeling that bell-ringing is ’uncool’, that training should start before such attitudes are set - or should be left until later life brings a little less pressure on time. It seems that there is a window of best opportunity. The question of Branch size prompted the suggestion that tower clusters, created from the bottom up rather than top down, may help. Travel expenses for area reps might help too. The “Wombel”, a full-size working bell in a free-standing portable frame, was seen as a valuable aid to publicity - and to recruitment.  Bring it on!  

Another factor in recruitment and retention was identified, the amount of ringers’ jargon used in Newsline and other members’ publications.  This was seen as creating an aura of exclusivity, almost a medieval mystery, around more advanced ringing, thus keeping beginners at a distance rather than letting them into the secret.  Barrie was quick to take this on board, suggesting a ‘jargon busting’ feature in each issue of Newsline to explain some of the terminology.  

There were mixed views about midweek practices, perhaps depending on the individual situations in different areas, though it was noted that there is already a “midweek practice” at Thornton-in-Craven on Monday mornings.

Altogether it was a useful and thought-provoking day, excellently organised and punctually executed.  Let’s hope that it will bear good fruit.

Ken Pearce (Clapham)

Young Ringers invade Bingley…..!!

Where have all our young ringers gone? was the question asked when the Yorkshire Association Western Branch undertook a survey of all our towers in 2007. The survey highlighted the towers in which the younger ringers were hiding, and established that they would be interested in some special young ringer events.

Following a very successful pilot event held at the Longwood Ringing Centre, Huddersfield in November 2007, a second event was planned in Bingley for 9th February 2008. Attractive posters, letters, and parental consent forms were sent to all our towers. Initially the response was fairly slow, but further reminders were sent listing the activities for the day and assurances that all ringing abilities from complete beginners upwards would be catered for. In the week before the event numbers grew rapidly from 12 to 21. Would we be able to cope with so many, and where did they all come from?

Finally, Saturday 9th February arrived, it was a beautiful sunny day and from 10.00am onwards parents began arriving to drop off children for the event. Three groups were formed and activities began. The first group ascended the tower to do general ringing on the tower bells. Not deterred by Bingley’s Yorkshire Tail-ends, and with the simulator in use all day to avoid disturbing the neighbours, ringing went very well. Most of the groups had not used the simulator before, and apart from someone sitting on the mouse and turning the machine off in the middle of ringing, they were fascinated to see how it worked.

The second group played tunes on hand-chimes, again something they had not done before. We used music written in number format for the benefit of those who don’t read music, projected onto a screen. Within no time at all simple tunes were being played, including Happy Birthday, Oranges & Lemons and John Brown’s Body. This group also had a go at change ringing on handbells and most successfully managed to Plain Hunt.
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The final group studied the theory of call changes and the use of computers in ringing. Using the excellent Ringbell software and Abel they composed their own changes, then practiced them on handbells in preparation for calling them in the tower.

The groups rotated every hour to ensure everyone had a go at each activity. The call change experts had a great time calling their changes in the tower. Great fun was had putting the adult helpers right when they made mistakes. Some preferred to stand in the middle of the room to call rather than ringing a bell at the same time. [image: image12.jpg]~ —aa S
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Do we have the conductors of the future here?

We had refreshment breaks between each session, ate packed lunches in the Church Hall and then finished the day with tea at Pizza Hut in Bingley. Not being the largest Pizza Hut in the world, the staff did an admirable job coping with over 30 people. So much ice-cream was consumed the ice cream machine could not cope and broke down.

Everyone agreed it had been an exciting, action packed day and that they want to do more of the same. Another event is planned for the end of May, moving to a different part of our massive Branch. The aim of our events being to provide a wide range of ringing and social activities that kids of all ages feel they can partake in. One secret seems to be to provide lots of food…!!  Details can be found on the Branch website at: http://www.yacrwestern.org.uk/
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21 x Western Branch Young Ringers’ at All Saints, Bingley - 9th February 2008

From the Yorkshire Dales to the USA at Easter

After a longer than expected flight from Manchester, we eventually arrived at our hotel at Pittsburgh Airport. The following morning we set off into Pittsburgh itself via a public bus and had an interesting time walking around Fort Pitt and learning about the history of Pennsylvania. I think the Americans know more about our own history than we do!

 By the next day all the bell ringing party plus non ringers had arrived - 30 people from all parts of England and Wales, who had all made their own flight arrangements. After we had collected our hire cars on a snowy morning with temperatures at freezing the adventure began with lots of discussions about maps and Satnavs and debates  about which to use. Our first tower was at Pittsburgh (8). Some of us nearly ended up at the AA meeting in the basement whilst trying to find the toilets in the church. And I do believe that some people mentioned that they had rung the same bells before in Preston.

We then drove to the historic town of Frederick, Maryland (8) where we went to ring and join in with their Easter Morning Service. We were made to feel very welcome with boxes of dunking donuts. It was a beautiful town and by now we had realised that every American we met had some relative in England that we might know. In fact one of the local ringers had even learnt to ring in Harrogate, taught by Susan Laycock.

It was then a daunting drive into Washington DC with 6 lanes of traffic all doing 70 plus miles an hour. What had happened to the tale that Americans only drive at 55? And don’t speed? We drove into the city past the White House and the National Easter Egg Roll, at which the President was present.  There was a huge number of interesting places to visit, which we all enjoyed. All the cherry blossom was out in full display - something for which Washington is noted. Ringing at the Old Post Office Tower (10) was very interesting as you can see the bells behind a glass case and the sights across Washington from the viewing gallery are magnificent. But next was Washington Cathedral (10), which after breaking the lifts we had to climb up the open metal emergency circular staircases which some people found quite daunting. We passed a huge carillon on one side and on the other large open windows which gave us fantastic views. But it was rather a long drop. I think everyone was thrilled to be able to ring at the USA’s National Cathedral. 

We then had two days travelling from Front Royal down the Blue Ridge Parkway to Charlottesville, Virginia, which rose to heights of 3.000 feet and luckily by now all the snow had gone.  We visited the colonial town of Williamsburg where the temperature rose to 84F. I would recommend anyone visiting this area to spend time admiring the scenery of the Parkway and exploring Williamsburg. Next we drove across Chesapeake Bay via the 6 miles of bridge and tunnels. We had lunch at a “Yellow Duck” café’ where we had homemade beef stew soup and huge muffins. It was a non-tourist town and they were very interested to see British currency.

Then we travelled to Princess Anne (6), back in Maryland. News about our visit had been in the local parish magazine and newspaper, so there were lots of people there to listen to the bells ringing. We were again made to feel very welcome by the locals and had an interesting chat with a lady who had originally come from England. We stayed overnight in Salisbury and then went to New Castle, Delaware (6) to ring after their Sunday Service. It was a lovely town where we enjoyed Sunday lunch in a “traditional English pub” There was even Newcastle Brown Ale on draught which was very popular.

On the drive into Philadelphia we had perhaps our most unnerving experience of the holiday when we stopped to fill up with petrol on the outskirts of the city. You need to pay in advance of filling up at some garages, which is confusing when you don’t know how much your hire vehicle will take. It became quite worrying when there was a two-inch thick plastic beaten up screen between you and the attendant and all at once the forecourt was full of gangster rappers who were not only very large but very noisy and were all shouting at each other. Anyway we quickly filled up, locked our  doors and left. Everybody in the party did their pilgrimage to see the Liberty Bell and where the Declaration of Independence was put together. We rang at St Martin’s in the Fields (8) and at St Mark’s (8). 

It was then on up to the north and a drive past the amazing sky line of Manhattan up to Kent, Connecticut (10) and then Brewster (8), which are both school churches. We then drove into New York. Our Satnav gave up trying to find a signal amongst the skyscrapers of Manhattan and asked if we were indoors. Before long we were driving down Broadway in four lanes of hectic traffic to our hotel right in Times Square. The noise and bustle of New York is impossible to describe and has to be seen to be believed! We did the usual sights - going up the Empire State Building, the Statue of Liberty, Central Park, shopping!! and several of us took in a Broadway Show. Three more ringers joined our party to ring at Trinity Church (12) in New York. When entering the church I think we counted 16 police cars plus fire engines and ambulances all with their sirens on just down the road; the locals didn’t even appear to notice. 

It was a fantastic 18 days in the USA, especially for first-time visitors such as ourselves,  thanks to Bob and Gail Cater who had planned the trip to the last detail and made this one of our most enjoyable holidays ever. There was time for ringing as well as time for exploring this diverse and amazing country! Everyone who wanted to rang at least one quarter peal and a few of the party rang in a peal in New York.

Ian & Catherine Boocock

St Akelda’s, Giggleswick
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The party, left to right: Donald Bateman (Heptonstall), Ian Boocock (Giggleswick & Horton), Catherine Boocock, Susan Nicholls, Vera Walker (Giggleswick), Gail Cater (Skipton), Barry Sullivan (Almondbury), Edna Sullivan (Almondbury) and Bob Cater (Skipton). Taken at the hotel in New York immediately before the return home.
TOWERS’ NEWS
Leeds Parish Church in the National 12-bell Contest

LPC has been entering the National 12 bell competition since 1999. It would be fair to say we have not performed greatly on the national stage, even though we have taken great heart from the fact we are one of the few "Sunday Service band" teams. Everyone in our squad rings regularly at St Peter's. Our positions in the eliminators have varied from 9th - 3rd and usually we are just pleased not to come last. But this year it was different!!

Our band has been developing well over the last few years. We have had the usual to and fro of ringers moving in and out of the area but finally this year we had a squad of 14 ringers who were a cut above previous years. In the past we have normally had 2 or 3 "newbies" who needed training up to competition level and it was often several practices before we could even ring a half course of Maximus without method mistakes! Not this year!! We have been lucky to gain a couple of extra ringers this year that have just tipped the balance

We had our first meeting in early January to discuss how we were going to approach the competition. We caught hold and rang a very respectable half course of Lincolnshire Maximus with virtually no errors - this was our first practice!! Instantly I knew we were several weeks ahead of previous years. We set up a hectic schedule of practising – especially in the run up to the competition. We rang a couple of quarter peals of Lincolnshire in late January and early February at Leeds. These built up our confidence in the method. This then led us onto our peal at Stockton on February 24th. This was a landmark achievement for the band and the YACR. We are the first Sunday service band to ring Lincolnshire Maximus for the Association and we are the first to ring a 12 bell peal away from our home tower.

Following on from this success we then set about ringing at as many towers as possible. We needed to be able to "turn up and ring well". This cannot be learned at Leeds. In early March we had 3 days out. Firstly we went and rang at Cheltenham to get used to the competition bells. We also included ringing at Lockington, Painswick and Gloucester Cathedral. We were very pleased with our efforts at Gloucester as they are not easy bells. The following weekend we visited Wakefield and rang a quarter at Rotherham. The 3rd trip took us to Birmingham for the day. We rang at Aston, St Philip's Cathedral and St Martins in the Bullring (16). We managed to ring some reasonable Yorkshire 16. We also had a quick grab on St Paul’s (the new 10 - they are lovely!).  This was a very entertaining day out on the train and I would heartily recommend it to any band.

Holy Week then halted our practising but there was still chance for one further grab at Selby on the Wednesday before the competition. Interestingly this practice did not go all that well.

So then it came to the big day. We arrived at Cheltenham full of trepidation. I was late, as usual, and missed the draw. We knew the College Youths and Bristol were our main rivals. The CYs were drawn first so this gave us a chance to check out the opposition!! We stood in the church yard listening intently to their test piece. It was good but not perfect. It was so tempting to say "well, we can do better than that" - but how do we know what our piece sounds like outside? We trooped off to the pub for lunch. We learned in Birmingham that we ring better once a pint or two had been consumed.

1.15pm - we returned to the tower. Nervousness was creeping in. Everyone needed the toilet and there weren't any (official ones anyway!). We listened to Southwark who, similar to the CYs, rang well but I still thought - "we can do better than that". So it was our turn to ring. Weset off into the practice half course and I forgot to make seconds at 2nds place bell so panicked and stood it!! Not a great omen. We had a good few minutes breather and hardly said anything - you could feel the tension. It was great!! So we set off - the first couple of leads were a tiny bit rocky but then we just settled. All that "turn up and ring" practice paid off. The last 4 leads of our test piece just flowed. We all knew what we were doing and more importantly what everyone else was doing. 

The team element to this Contest is crucial. It is important to not only have confidence in your own ability but also to be confident in everyone else’s ability too. When you are pushing along you have to believe the person in front of you will pull their bell ahead of you. Don't hold off, or you cause a disturbance in the rhythm. We had this licked. We just rang as a team and the result was a very tidy piece of Lincolnshire. We came down the tower feeling we had done well. It seemed like an eternity till the results were read.

The judges read the results in a strange order - 6th, 5th, 2nd, 1st, 4th, 3rd.  We got the 6th and 5th out of the way - I was sure we weren't down there.  Then we heard 2nd place - College Youths!!  Surely not - is this it. Then there were scenes of jubilation as it was announced we had won. Not just qualified but WON!! We celebrated long and hard into the night  - a glorious victory for Leeds. But thats only the first step - now we have to go and pit our wits against the best of the rest. Lincoln here we come!! 

To be continued............................

Steve Ollerton

Other Yorkshire successes.

Not only is the Leeds band through to the Contest Final at Lincoln Cathedral, but they will be joined by the bands from York Minster and Stockton on Tees. This latter band contains 8 resident YACR members, primarily from Northallerton. 

This will be the first 12-bell Final with three Northern bands in it. If you get this Newsletter in time, do come along and listen to the ringing, which is on Saturday 28 June, starting at 11 o’clock. There will be plenty of victuals available to refresh one’s appetite! It will be a grand day out!

The 9 bands in the Final are Leeds, York, Stockton, Birmingham, Bristol, Guildford, St. Paul’s London, the Society of Royal Cumberland Youths and the Ancient Society of College Youths.









Bob Cater

Our Trip Across the Border by the Liversedge Ringers
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On Saturday, 29 September we crossed the border, to home territory for me, to visit towers in Lancashire and Cheshire.  First Stretton, a lovely, well kept church where we rang Bob Major, Plain Hunt on 8, and Stedman Triples.  We then progressed to Daresbury where we rang Cambridge Minor, plain hunt on 8, and a go at Yorkshire.  We also were privileged to see their Carillon and given a demonstration.  
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After a lunch in Newton-Le-Willows, we headed for their tower, a superb 10, where we started simply with rounds and call changes and a plain hunt on 10, then for the more experienced ringers more Yorkshire, and a touch of Cambridge Major.  We then headed off to Rainford where we were once again made very welcome (and they had a superb Harvest festival presentation) and enjoyed Grandsire Triples, Kent, Little Bob Major, Stedman Triples and a touch of Grandsire Triples.   At all churches my grand-daughter, Daisy aged 10, was given every opportunity to ring and thoroughly enjoyed it.  I only wish I had begun to ring so early.  This is where the future of bell-ringing lies.
A really enjoyable day, made more memorable for us in that we were able to ring with our daughter and grand-daughter, (I really couldn’t have been happier). As a Millennium ringer I never thought that this would be possible, but thanks to the help we have received over the past few years, we have accomplished more than I could have anticipated, and encouraged 2 more generations to have a go.  Thank you to everyone who has helped us and enabled us to enjoy such a lovely day   It’s challenging, you meet lots of new people, and it costs nothing - how could you not want to join in?
June Pearson (helped by Clive)
Ripon Cathedral: Yorkshire’s Latest 12 

A little over 3 years since launching the “Ring Out Ripon Bells” appeal to augment the bells at Ripon Cathedral to a 12 plus flat 6th, the project has come to successful conclusion. The augmented ring rang out over the city for the first time on the evening of the 9th April.

The augmentation of the bells was first discussed back in 2000 as the number of ringers at Ripon increased following the millennium recruitment drive. We knew our 10 bells were excellent and recent work on the acoustics had realised their potential inside the tower, but from first hand experience they were not the easiest bells to teach on. We also knew that we had a regular band of 15 or so who , whilst not prolific method ringers, could produce good ringing on the 10. On this basis augmentation to 12 with the inclusion of a flat 6th and a new rope guide was often discussed over a pint. 

In common with many such “pub” ideas there was plenty of discussion but very little action, although approval for such a scheme was obtained from Chapter. Quotes were also sought and Hayward Mills selected as our preferred contractor should the scheme go ahead. An offer from one of our ringers to donate a bell brought the matter to a head and provided the catalyst to form a fund raising committee. The “Ring Out Ripon Bells” appeal was formally launched at a Tower Open Day on 22nd January 2005 by the Bishop of Knaresborough, Rt Rev James Bell.

There then followed 2 years of fund raising with the intense highs and lows that those who have been involved with fundraising will understand!  We were unable to contact any people or organisations who had been approached by other fund raising bodies associated with the cathedral - this led to a degree of friction as we were not provided with “Do Not Approach” lists and inevitably trod on few toes. However problems were soon resolved and our strategy changed from a direct approach to keeping the appeal in the public eye in the hope of teasing out local sponsors. At the same time we were submitting applications to fundraising bodies known to be sympathetic to bell related projects. Events such as Teddy Bear Parachute Jumps and Tower Open Days proved popular locally and gave good press coverage, and an Information Board in the cathedral made the congregation and visitors aware of the appeal. This proved to be invaluable and sparked the enthusiasm of the Pitts–Tucker family who were to give the 2 remaining bells.

By January 2007, only 2 years after launch, we had raised the £42,000 required thanks to the Kiker Family, the Pitts Tucker Family, the late Dr David Bowen, the Foundation for Sports and the Arts, the Yorkshire Association of Change Ringers, sponsors of Martin Davies Great North Run 2005, the Ripon Cathedral Development Committee, Andrew Aspland’s Tower Open Days, and numerous individual donations. 

Following some last minute involvement by the Cathedral Fabric Committee the order was finally placed in August 2007. Hayward Mills were engaged as the main contractor to redesign the existing 10 bell framework to accommodate 13 bells on one level, and carry out all the work required in the tower. The casting and tuning of the three new bells was entrusted to Taylors, Eayre & Smith Bell Foundry of Loughborough, and David Town of Northallerton supplied the new bell wheels. The cathedral ringers, sponsors and members of the chapter and congregation visited Loughborough on 15th November 2007 to observe the casting of the two new treble bells and view the flat 6th semitone bell cast on 8th November. Unfortunately these castings were unsuccessful; the trebles were successfully cast on 13th December 2007 and the flat 6th on 6th March 2008 following another failed casting on 3rd January 2008 

Work started on adapting the bell frame to hold the 13 bells on the 18th Feb 2008 and was completed on the 19th March. Paul Mason from Hayward Mills was helped out by the local ringers who also provided accommodation. These 4 weeks saw some of the coldest, wettest and windiest weeks of the winter and working conditions in the belfry were often extreme - a wind chill of 15 oC was recorded on one day. In spite of one or two unforeseen delays the bells were back in their modified frame and rung for the first time on the 12th March. By 15th March the rope guide was up and the structural work complete.
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The new bells were delivered to the cathedral on 19 March and placed on display in the south nave aisle. They were “Hallowed” during the 9:30 am service on the 30th March by Dean Keith Jukes and Canon Keith Punshon in the presence of the ringers and representatives of Dr David Bowen, the Pitts–Tucker family and Kiker family. Andrew Mills and Andrew Wilby arrived on the 7 April to install the bells with the help of the local ringers. As promised by Hayward Mills the bells were ready for the test ring on the evening of 9 April.
As for the outcome – we are nothing short of delighted.  The rope guide has made the bells easier for the less experienced and we have a very pretty sounding and easy going light eight which will be invaluable. It’s early days for the 12 but they are very very fine and likely to get better, the new bells match seamlessly with the old and we have a good 12 bell rope circle.  The timing of the ring works well as 12 and the bells seem to slip into a good rhythm whereas you had work at the 10. The main concern at the start of the project was not too spoil a good 10 and we asked the bell hangers to consider carefully how to make the 12 at least as good as the 10, if not better Hayward Mills Associates are to be congratulated on an excellent outcome, and their perseverance in ensuring the seamless match of the new Taylors, Eayre and Smith bells with the old. The Cathedral Ringers now move into phase 2 of the project which is the refurbishment of the ringing room and should be complete by the end of the year

The date of the Dedication Service is still to be decided but we hope to include a couple of hours or so of open ringing after the service. The date will be announced in the Ringing Word and via the YACR email list.  The Cathedral Ringers hope that many of you will want to attend to celebrate the completion of the augmentation project and a sample the new bells.

Martin Davies – Ringing Master

Sandal

60 year call to congregation 
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RING ANY BELLS? John and Margot Cutt have been bell ringing at Sandal St Helen’s church for decades. 
A devoted bell ringer has been honoured for dedicating 60 years to his family tradition of calling a congregation to worship. John Cutt, 73, has been ringing at St Helen's church since 1948, which means there has been a member of his family ringing there for 80 years.
When he started as a learner aged just 13, his dad, George Cutt, had already been ringing for 20 years and his uncle Ernest for 22 years. And when a lively group of teenagers joined in 1955, he met his future wife, Margot, 69. The couple, who had both been christened at the church, married there in September 1961.And decades on the two still climb the church's narrow spiral staircase and crouch to cross the low ceilinged tower passageway to ring the bells twice a week – and they have no plans to stop. Mr Cutt, of Milnthorpe Crescent, Sandal, said: “I would have rung the bells on our wedding day, but my wife's mother wouldn't let me.”
He followed his father in becoming tower captain 32 years ago, looking after the maintenance of the bells and winding up the church clock twice weekly until recently. And the former wood machinist has passed his knowledge onto many younger ringers over the years, sharing the skills needed to carry out the ancient English art of full circle change ringing.  He said: “I have enjoyed my time here and have got a lot of pleasure out of helping other people and passing on my experience.” 
Mr Cutt's dedication was honoured at a church service on March 30, when he was presented with a specially made working model of a tower bell.  The Rev Rupert Martin, vicar at the church, said: “He is an incredibly loyal and conscientious bell ringer. He contributes hugely to the life of the church because bell ringing is a very audible presence, which tells people the church is alive and well. We really value his contribution.”
This article originally appeared in the Wakefield Express published on 9 May 2008

Tong Bells Restoration Project Step 1
The bells at St James', Tong have not been rung regularly for many years - indeed from the information that I have been able to glean, it seems that there has been no Sunday service band since the 1960s.  The bells are now unringable and require significant work to allow regular service ringing to be reinstated with a local band.  However, the Vicar and congregation are keen to undertake the restoration project, and as a first step along the way, I held a bell ringing information morning on Saturday 26th April with a view to gathering together some potential learners.

A number of members of the congregation turned up at Tong, and after a brief talk about bells and bell ringing, I gave the prospective recruits a tour of the tower and the bells.  We then went across to Drighlington, where a number of ringers gathered to give a demonstration of bell ringing, from rounds and call changes through to Yorkshire Major.  We were able to give all of those interested a brief go at ringing a few backstrokes.  They were all very enthusiastic, and as a result of the morning's work and the other publicity circulated prior to the event, we now have a dozen recruits.  

With Andrew Fawbert's kind assistance, bell handling lessons will take place on Saturday mornings at Drighlington over the course of the next few months.  I am well aware that teaching a band from scratch is no easy task, and would be grateful of any offers of assistance, either with teaching bell handling, or with ringing rounds and call changes once the recruits reach that stage.  If you would like to offer any help, please call me on 0113 285 3454 as there may be some Saturdays when the session does not take place.

Louise Bland
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The photograph shows potential ringers and Louise at Drighlington. 

DATES FOR YOUR DIARY

· Stedman Triples and above, 5 July 2008 (Selby area)
· Whirlow Grange Course, 18-20 July 2008 (see below for details)
· Ringing Roadshow, 5-6 September 2008, Stoneleigh, Warwickshire

· Association General Meeting, 20 September 2008, Sheffield Branch (Thryburgh)

· Snowdon Dinner, 18 October 2008, Central Branch (see ad for details)
· Conducting Day, 25 October 2008, (Harrogate area)

· Handbell Day (all levels), 27 November 2008 (York area)

· Association General Meeting, 7 February 2009. Selby Branch

· Association AGM, 9 May 2009, Central Branch

Whirlow Ringing Course 2008

The Course will take place one week later than usual this year, from Friday 18 to Sunday 20 July. By the time that you read this Newsletter, the closing date for Student applications (Monday 12 May) will have passed. (However, if you are interested in receiving the details for this year - and in the future - please contact the organizers).

Expressions of interest from Helpers however are still welcome for any of the four practical sessions which take place in Sheffield area towers during the weekend. 

There is also a programme of lectures which everyone is welcome to attend. For further information, consult the YACR website www.yacr.org.uk or send an email to n.donovan@shu.ac.uk. For information by telephone, please contact the Education Committee or the General Secretary (see the Annual Report).

Life Members' Event – Saturday 30 August 2008
 

After the success of last years Life Members' Event at Silsden, I am very keen to repeat it again.  By kind permission of the Vicar and the local ringers we have been invited to Pickhill on Saturday 30th August., starting with general ringing at 2.30pm under the direction of the Association Ringing Master, followed by a service and finally a traditional ringers' tea.

 

I do hope that all twenty-five life members who attended last year will come again, along with others who missed it. I do know that everyone who was there thoroughly enjoyed themselves.  We will be putting "adverts" in the Ringing World and information on the Association Web Site and Chat Line.

 

Please do contact me if you would like some more information.

 Barrie Dove 

  01423 863005  

 
" 

barrie.dove1@ntlworld.co


RINGING JARGON

One of the suggestions at a recent Western Branch Tower Representatives’ Day was that ‘Newsline’ (the Western Branch’s own newsletter) should have a regular feature to explain the most basic ringers’ jargon. The Western Branch has kindly agreed to allow us to reproduce it here for the whole Association.

Questions: 

1. What’s a ‘Method’?

2. What’s a ‘Plain Course’?

3. Relating to a  Quarter Peal what does, "First blows in the method - 5" mean?

4. In several articles the phrase "a touch of" occurs. What’s a ‘touch’?

5. A description of a set of bells as "a 42 cwt. twelve". What is it exactly that weighs 42 cwt?

Brenda Pearce, St. James Church, Clapham.

‘METHOD’

As bell ringing developed through the seventeenth century, changes ‘called’ individually by the conductor gradually gave way to systems whereby the bells changed their order in a prearranged way, known in advance by all those taking part. These ‘methods’ acquired some wonderful names such as ‘Stedman’ (named after composer, Fabian Stedman) and ‘Grandsire’ (i.e. ‘Granddad’). The most basic methods are ‘Original’ (a.k.a. Plain Hunting’) and ‘Plain Bob‘. Look through you tower’s copy of the book ‘Diagrams’ to see more methods.

‘PLAIN COURSE’

When a method is rung, the bells always start with rounds and, assuming no one goes wrong, they come automatically back to rounds again, following the rules of that method; no verbal instructions being required from the conductor. This sequence is called the ‘Plain Course’ of the method and is what you will find printed in a book of method diagrams. It is also the first thing you must study when learning any new method. 

FIRST BLOWS IN THE METHOD

‘Blow’, in this context, means a sounding of your bell; one strike; a hand-, or backstroke.  

So "First blows in the method - 5", means that the ringer of number 5 bell rang a quarter peal in this method, having never ever rung the method before (no previous attempts to score a quarter peal of it, not even a practice session of the plain course [q.v.]) - quite an achievement!  

A TOUCH

A plain course of a method produces a strictly limited length of ringing and might only last for a few minutes. In order to extend the ringing, producing new changes without repeating what has gone before, ‘calls’ (usually ‘bobs’ or ‘singles’) are shouted by the conductor. These alter the work of some of the bells, effectively mixing them up, so they do not come back into rounds so soon. Any such length of ringing (beyond a plain course) is called a touch.

BELL WEIGHTS

A ring of bells is described by the weight of the largest bell (known as the tenor) in this case 42 hundredweight (cwt for short); the number of bells in the ring (12 in this case); and, to be complete, the keynote is also stated. 

So Clapham bells are a 10 cwt 3 in G#.

 (For the younger readers – 1 cwt = 112 pounds (lbs). 1 kilo = 2.2 lbs approximately. 20 cwt = 1 ton.)
Karl Grave 

Association Garments

Sweat shirts (£15), polo shirts (£13) and zipped (£21) and regular (£19.50) hoodies are available with the YACR logo and the name of your tower in a variety of colours.  Details of colours and sizes together with an order form can be obtained from Dinah Rhymer at drhymer@drhymer.karoo.co.uk or 6 Waltham Lane, Beverley HU17 8HB telephone 01482-882621.  Prices are subject to change.  All profits from the sales go to the YACR bell repair fund.
	Abel

for Windows 95/98/ME/2000/XP/Vista.

	More than 3500 ringers use Abel to practise plain hunt to spliced surprise, conducting, etc, on 3 to 24 bells,
from the PC keyboard or attached bells.
Print methods and touches.
 Website at www.abelsim.co.uk

I bought Abel about a month ago and have progressed from just call changes to Plain Hunt on 4, 5, 6, 7 bells on any bell.
I only installed my copy on Thursday evening, and was practising Surprise Major with it within ten minutes.
Only £20, cheques to AbelSim, please.

All profits to charity, including BRFs.

Chris Hughes, 8 Daisy Bank Crescent, Audlem, Crewe,  CW3 0HD
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Support your weekly journal


-  it's more than a week's worth of news








Hayward Mills


Associates


Bellfounders & Bellhangers





Email: enquiries@haywardmills.co.uk     Unit 1


Web: www.haywardmills.co.uk       Palin Street


Tel:  (0115) 978 8388	                Radford


Fax: (0115) 978 9233     Nottingham NG7 5AD














Bells Cast. We undertake any work to bells, their fittings and framework. High quality at a competitive price. 
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2008 Ringing Roadshow

Friday 5" & Saturday 6" September
Stoneleigh Park, Warwickshire

Biggest Ever — Best Ever

See!
» Bells, books, ropes, handbells to see or buy
* Friends, fellow ringers

» History, IT and Fun trails of the Roadshow

Hear!
* “Ask anything” Advice Centre
* Fabulous handbell concerts

* Top quality seminars

Touch!
* Have a go on mini-rings
* Have a go at tune ringing
» Hands-on ringing software
» Hands-on “Personal Development Zone”

* Open towers

Taste!

» Variety of food outlets
* Real Ale

5 . . .
R(2'R www.ringingroadshow2008.org.uk ~ Stoneleigh-park

Tickets £6 in advance (£8 on the day) from
Stephanie Warboys, 50 Glendon Way, Dorridge, Solihull B93 8SY or by downloading a booking form from the website

Further information on the website or by ringing 07504 070030

A Central Council of Church Bell Ringers promotion Registered Charity No. 270036











